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	Administrative Council

Wellesley College

	
	106 Central Street

Wellesley, Massachusetts  02481-8203


ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL MEETING

Monday, February 4, 2013
Academic Council Room, GRH 4th Floor 

11:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

AGENDA:

1. Approval of Minutes

2. President's Report

3. Budget Planning for the Future: Andrew Shennan, Provost & Dean of the College, and Margery Lucas,

Professor & Chair of the BAC

4. LTS Update: Erin Richardson, CIO, & Veronica Brandstrader, Director of Communication,

Administration & Planning

Q&A

Open Mic/Announcements
1) The meeting was convened at 11:00 a.m. by President Bottomly. The minutes of the December 10th, 2012 meeting were approved as distributed.

2) President's Report

President Bottomly welcomed us to our first gathering since the holiday break. The end of the last semester was a difficult one. The death of Adey Assefa shook all of us. The President wanted to take a moment to thank all those who have been involved in the community response. This includes many in the Student Life area - the Office of the Dean of Students, the Office of Religious and Spiritual Life, the RD staff, the Counseling Center, the Class Deans, as well as Campus Police and many others. As you know, we will hold a memorial service on campus next week, Tuesday, February 12 at 7 p.m., and the President hopes you will consider attending to help our community bring closure to this very sad occasion. It is a hard moment, and the President appreciates the Wellesley way of handling difficult situations.
The President hoped that many of us had the opportunity to participate in events related to the Albright Institute this January, especially some of the events over the last few days that brought Madeline Albright and the Paulsons to campus. It was another very successful year, our 4th year, and the President mentioned that the institute continues to be a success because of the incredible faculty, alumnae, and outside speakers who teach in the institute, the exceptional Fellows who participate, and the dedicated staff who put together an outstanding program. If you weren’t able to attend this year, you can view videos of many of the

sessions on Wellesley’s YouTube channel or download the audio from Wellesley’s iTunesU site. As a side note, the audio podcasts have received more than 1,800 downloads and some individual sessions were downloaded over 200 times, which is one more indication of the success of this year’s Institute.

This year’s Distinguished Faculty Lecture will be given by Maggie Keane, professor of psychology, on

Wednesday, February 27 at 12:30 in Pendleton West 212. Her lecture is entitled, Remembrance of Things Past and Future: Insights from Amnesia. The President hoped we could attend this event. 
Our Board of Trustees were on campus last week for their annual January meetings, and, as usual, they had a busy few days. One of the recurring themes during the meetings last week was Wellesley 2025. This major project, or aspects of it, came up in many of the meetings, including the Student Affairs Committee, who discussed with Trustees the importance of community and the role that the residence halls play in fostering a sense of connection and community here, and the Academic Affairs Committee, who had a robust conversation about the importance of creativity in the liberal arts. You will be hearing much more about W2025 throughout the spring semester, as work continues toward a finalized Consolidated Program Plan, which will bring together and sequence the program plans developed by the five working groups

last year.

Finally, the President spoke a bit about the budget, which Andy Shennan and Margery Lucas will describe in more detail momentarily. As she wrote in a memo to the community in November, to remain a world-class

liberal arts institution, it is critical that the College is able to fund our highest priorities. As a reminder, our priorities have not changed. We will continue to: uphold the highest standards of academic excellence, ensure the quality student body regardless of their ability to pay, provide an excellent residential experience for students, support the physical campus in service to our institutional mission, and steward the College’s financial resources in a responsible manner.

Over the past few decades, the College has been supporting our priorities as best as we can, but we have not been able to sufficiently fund the critical updates and renovations needed in our buildings, which are central to the academic experience here. Many of our buildings have not kept pace with the pedagogical changes that we have seen in the last 50 years.  Last year, the President asked a small working group of trustees, faculty, and staff to review our budget structure, and to make recommendations on how to ensure that our operating budget will continue to be able to support all of our institutional priorities. That report, which was approved by the Trustees this past fall, provides a framework for the hard work in which the Provost’s Budget Committee and the Budget Advisory Committee are now engaged. She is confident that once we do the work, we will position the college well in the future.

After the budget presentation, the President encouraged us to ask any questions that we may have. This is a great opportunity to do so, chances are if we have a question about an aspect of this budget process, someone else here does, too. 
3) Budget Planning for the Future: Andrew Shennan, Provost & Dean of the College, and Margery Lucas, Professor & Chair of the BAC

Andy Shennan
Andy wished us good morning on the chilly day, which is the right temperature for his budget talk. As the President mentioned, the Provost’s Budget Committee (PBC) and the Advisory Committee on Budgetary Affairs (BAC) have been working together to plan and restructure the College’s operating budget to address our facility needs. Andy chose to review the main points of the very long memo his office sent us in November, and then discuss how we will carry this charge forward. The November memo explained why restructuring is so essential.  He has been at the college long enough to go through budget reviews and expense reductions, including reviews relating to the financial crisis in 2008, but this is different from proceeding reviews. The challenge is not primarily that expenditures are outrunning revenue and resources, but rather that we have not been allocating enough funds to address the critical needs of our buildings and facilities (residential and academic) built between 1914 and (when college burned down) and the end of the 1950s. During this time, we built lots of beautiful, functional buildings, but we are now realizing that these require substantial attention to bring them into the 21st century so they don’t fail, and so that they can continue to meet our needs. 
The November memo laid out these challenges in the context of this urgent need. It suggested that the sources of funding for Wellesley 2025 (but really increasingly we see it will take longer, 20 or 30 years minimum, to get to a better place) come from a variety of categories, including our operating budget. Why the operating budget? This is just one area of contribution, other ways will be needed to pay for things. The College hopes to raise funds from new gifts to pay for new renovations. Why can’t gifts fund the entire project? We’ve cited a number to raise from fundraising, and it’s already determined to be too optimistic. The work required exceeds our capacity in the foreseeable future, and we’ve determined that we need to dial back our expectations from gifts. Another source is to borrow the money. The College has issued bonds, and we could choose to borrow some more. Again, we are certain we can’t address all of our needs by borrowing (there interest payments on bonds). What about the endowment? Our history is to borrow from our buildings to build our endowment. What about repaying our buildings from the endowment? Unfortunately, it doesn’t really work this way, since the endowment is for specific purposes, and we can’t just take from it. There is a place for borrowing, gifts, and the endowment. All of these things will contribute, but the project will primarily rely on our own resources within the operating budget (which is a non-trivial ¼ billion a year). 
Andy mentioned that he is mindful when he throws huge numbers around like this, and speaks about a 30-year project, that it can get overwhelming or daunting. The message to convey is that while it is a huge undertaking to reallocate our spending, that it is manageable. We need to reallocate 5% of our current expenditures to renewal and replacement of our facilities. This is a lot, but not such a lot that it’s inconceivable. We’ve already begun this work, and we have begun with non-personnel budgets, which feels like a good place to start. Our goal is a $2 million reduction, half next year, and half in FY15. Donna Ng and Andy met with budget managers, and had a 2-hour meeting to discuss how to achieve this kind of reduction. Andy’s heard lots of creative ideas related to how to redirect spending without undermining the quality of education students receive, including using technology to reduce inefficiencies in many areas. He intends to follow up on all of these ideas (though it may not be possible to implement all ideas immediately). In general, Andy’s been impressed by everyone’s enthusiasm (though this isn’t the best word for it), and palpable commitment to making this work. We are truly in this together- faculty, staff, and students. If we recognize that we can’t let our buildings deteriorate, we can recognize that we have a role in addressing the problem. As part of the reductions in spending, we expect the size of faculty overall to be reduced over next 5 years, which no one is exactly enthusiastic about, but there is an agreement that this is a necessary thing to do. Think about the budget restructuring as an ocean liner changing course. We will make changes in an intentional, coherent way over a long period of time. Senior staff has the accountability to make changes and restructure the budget, and the College has a huge asset in our long-standing governance structure. The
Budget Advisory Committee has a critical role, and they recognize that there are ways to achieve restructuring that are better or worse. Part of this process is to ensure that all members are active participants in thinking this through. Everyone has a chance to say something.

Margery Lucas
Margery introduced us to the Budget Advisory Committee (BAC) structure and function. The BAC is composed of faculty, staff, and student representatives, with the Provost and VP for finance, and administrative staff Debra DeVaughan, Donna Matson, and Jennifer Thomas-Stark. Donna Ng, Associate VP for Finance and Mary Pat Navins, Assistant Provost for Budget/Planning are non-voting administrative staff members. The function of the committee is to advise the President on the operating budget, which comprises two major budget items that they advise every year: the comprehensive fee and faculty and staff salaries. They review data from peer institutions and consider other factors that might be relevant including budget restructuring, and the need to redirect $10M from the operating budget into building renovations and maintenance. They are mindful of the need to raise additional revenue, which is a major informer when setting the fee and salaries. She couldn’t provide specifics on the comprehensive fee since it hasn’t been voted on, and so far they haven’t talked about faculty and staff salaries. This year is different from the crisis of 2008 which was painful since there were no salary increases. That won’t happen this year. There will be no draconian changes. 
In addition to these two major functions, the BAC also reviews the operating budget and the assumptions going into planning for next year’s budget. In their capacity to review the budget, they inquire into areas of the budget they wouldn’t have looked at as closely in the past before the restructuring. Will be doing more this semester. One area in particular is the endowment. Probably one of the things many of us may have thought of when we needed to redirect funds, was why not take funds out of the endowment? Haven’t we been building this up for years? Many of us had this question. With the goal of getting an answer to this, Margery met with Debby Kuenstner, our Chief Investment Officer. Although a lot of information about the specifics of the endowment is confidential there are some things that she could share with us.
1. We can’t just pay for it out of the endowment. The endowment is very large: $1.5B but to pay for all of W2025 we would have to drain a third of that total which would leave it unable to generate enough money every year towards what we need for the operating budget. Compare your own retirement account and reducing it by a third. Taking it all out would be a major hit. 

2. What about the current contribution that is made every year towards the operating budget? Can we increase that? Our endowment spending policy is complicated, but decisions on what to spend from the endowment uses a formula, which has two components, one of which is weighted more than the other. The biggest component with the largest weight is based on what we spent last year and then adjusted for inflation to keep spending stable.  The smaller component of the formula is based on the last known value of the endowment plus what it will make in a year. Then the target spending rate of 4.5% is applied (standard compared to other colleges). We also compare the amount to a flood and a ceiling so that we won’t spend too much or too little.
So, BAC’s question was can they increase the target spending rate to get more money from the endowment every year to put towards buildings? Theoretically, yes, but after reviewing the endowment it looks like this is not a good idea since the endowment returns have been flat since the economic crisis of 2009. We took a significant hit and we’ve come back but very slowly. Another reason is that using the spending rate is a blunt instrument. The money from the endowment is for lots of different things, and we can’t direct it all towards buildings.  So where does that leave us? We can’t pay for it all in one fell swoop and changing the target spending rate won’t help very much given our endowment returns and the structure of the formula. Another question is whether we can just change the formula? The trustees are actually reviewing the endowment spending policy this year and will be looking at the assumptions and drivers to see if it can be changed. As chair of the BAC Margery can make recommendations to the trustees. They had their first meeting on Friday so it’s too early to say if the spending policy will change to bring more revenue to the operating budget, or whether some other mechanism will be needed, like when the college had to pay for Paint Shop Pond. That required a special assessment from the endowment.  She hopes that the endowment will contribute to the needs of the buildings in some way, but it will be as part of a larger solution. There is no magic bullet. Like Andy, Margery was nervous about this problem at the beginning of the year, and whether the college could solve it, but at this point we’re confident that it’s a solvable situation. The college will handle it, and it won’t be as painful as we anticipate.
Any Questions? Laura Reiner – what percent of reduction will be personnel over the timeframe of the budget restructuring? Andy answered that we need a total of $10M reduction over time, and  $10M from new revenue (forming $20M). The new revenue will come from various places, new endowments in support of institutions like financial aid, faculty academic programs, and payment of things like faculty salaries, financial aid, etc. He has also talked about monetizing other assets, like real estate (the North 40). We aren’t sure what will come about, but we are all in it together, including the trustees, and we all have to play a critical role in pushing forward and making better use of our assets. The college has formed a committee focused on revenue generation, and they have already come up with revolutionary, healthy ideas. 
4) LTS Update: Erin Richardson, CIO, & Veronica Brandstrader, Director of Communication,

Administration & Planning

Erin and Veronica lightened the mood and opened by saying they are channeling Tina Fey and Amy Poehler at the Golden Globes, sans the wardrobe changes. They both have new role documents, so basically they can do whatever they want now.  They wished us a happy belated groundhog day. According to Veronica, Ravi looked up from his phone and saw a shadow, so the Charlotte server will be decommissioned in 4 weeks, on February 28th (this is good news). Note that the www will no longer be new. If you have anything leftover they will keep a copy, but it will get moved. If you have forms on the old server let them know. The other thing to mention is that the server is very, very old. How many of us watched Downton Abbey instead of the superbowl? Imagine Lady Grantham as the Charlotte server. 
A couple of items will improve. We’ve implemented new print management software in the public printing areas called PaperCut. Erin and Veronica showed a how-to video on the new printing system staring Rose Layton from the computing help desk: When you log on to the public computers, you have automatically logged on to PaperCut. Print normally. After a few seconds, you will notice the job show up in the queue. Head over to the release station computer. Type in your username, and you can see you name, the time you sent your document to the printer, and can then cancel or submit the print job. Press done to send the job to the printer. This will definitely be an adjustment for students. The great news is that our printing has already been reduced. (but it’s a little too early to know exactly how much we’ve reduced). Now there aren’t reams of unnecessary print jobs waiting for LTS staff in the morning. Many students end up printing multiple times accidentally when there is a backup. We are anticipating a massive reduction. Just to clarify a point of confusion- there is no quota. The “1000 page quota” wording is just to give students a guide to see how much they’ve been printing, and allows staff to check why they are printing so much. Students can request an increase at any time, and all information will give LTS important data as to student printing behavior. 
How many of us are using Crash Plan Pro to back up their files? Not too many at the moment. According to LTS data, 300 faculty and staff have switched over. This program is so easy to use, and runs behind the scenes. It sits on your desktop. Log on with username password, open up to “My Files,” choose your name and push restore. If you aren’t using this, you should be! It’s unobtrusive and you won’t even know it’s running. Veronica was suspicious of whether or not the program was actually working, but she checked, and it was. 
Lastly, Erin updated us on our switch from McAfee to Microsoft System Center Endpoint Protection program for PCS (not the best name). We are already paying for it. This works just as well as McAfee, but uses less resources and loads faster. You can install Microsoft’s program, and uninstall McAfee at once, and can find instructions on the LTS website (you can also download it to your home computer for free). They are still working on what is available for macs. 

Veronica mentioned that many folks have been adding to the digital scholarship repository including honors theses, and faculty scholarship. 36,000 documents have already been downloaded from the repository. This is a great resource. The neat thing is that it contains copies of the Wellesley news from WWI/Downton Abbey era (in typeset!). The old papers have ads from shops in the ville. It’s interesting to find out what people were interested in back then- chocolate! Clearly much has changed since then. Veronica also asked us to let her know about any additions to Google Apps for Education we may be interested in. Google Plus is now a part of it, and there are some other neat features to see (fusion tables = the Google was to interact with huge sets of data; Google moderator = allows people to submit ideas and others vote on them). She also gave a plus for Ravi’s talk later today. In general, never underestimate the power of Google. There isn’t a “make your talk funny” app yet, but maybe someday. They ended by thanking us for humoring them, and mentioned that at least they didn’t provide us with a halftime show. A question was asked about backing up sensitive data, and Erin and Veronica mentioned that some data should be backed up on “vault” still. If you have any questions about what should still go onto the “vault” contact LTS. Recovering files from the “vault” requires help from them. 
QA/Announcements

Anne Manning on the Nominating Committee for Administrative Council announced that there are lots of positions to fill. Consider nominating yourself (forms were distributed). 

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 noon.

Respectfully submitted,

Jessica Hunter (Secretary)

